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Good morning and welcome to this fifth in a series of oversight hearings this Committee has called on the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act – the $787 billion stimulus package we hope will help pull the economy out of the worst recession in the living memory of most Americans.

We hold this hearing on the heels of mixed news about an economy that is still not where we want and need it to be. After a slight decrease in the unemployment rate in July – down a tenth of a point to 9.4 percent – the jobless went back up to 9.7 percent in August – the worst rate in 26 years.

We know that unemployment is a lagging indicator of an economic recovery, so this was not entirely unexpected.  We also know that, just a few months ago, our financial sector was on the verge of collapse, and the overall economy was teetering on the edge of another Great Depression.  
Thankfully, both of those calamities have been averted.  The stock market is up. Housing sales are up. And manufacturing grew last month for the first time in more than a year.  
 But the unemployment level now is above what many economists predicted when we passed the stimulus in February – particularly the numbers for the construction trades, where unemployment exceeds an astounding 17 percent in many states –20 percent in my home state of Connecticut. 

Perhaps that explains why, when I met with workers in the construction trades in Connecticut last week, they were having a hard time feeling any positive effects of the stimulus.  
The danger of a “jobless” recovery is all too real.    

With that in mind, a lot of people, understandably, are asking if we could do more. Or can we implement what we have already passed faster – can we speed up the process so that more citizens feel the positive effects that we intended more quickly, while of course ensuring that taxpayer money is not wasted?
My answer is we must accelerate the pace of stimulus spending and tax cutting.  
So today we’re going to take a status check of what’s been done so far, and ask about the capabilities of all levels of government to administer Recovery Act programs as the pace of spending picks up this fall as planned.  
It must be said that much has been accomplished since the Recovery Act was passed. While economists are never of one mind, most agree that the Recovery Act has helped halt the economic slide and is pointing us toward recovery. 
And we need only listen to grateful governors and local officials to know that things would have been far worse without the Act’s initiatives. 
Here are some of the contributions to date:
· On the tax side, 95 percent of working Americans have seen their paychecks increase because of the Make Work Pay tax credit that has put about $23.2 billion into the pockets of American families so far. And in total, more than $62.5 billion has been pumped into the economy through tax relief under the Recovery Act, with $225.5 billion still to come.

· Nearly 334,000 new homeowners have claimed the Recovery Act’s $8,000 First-Time Homebuyer Tax Credit and many analysts say this provision helped steady the housing market as we have seen new home sales increase for four months in a row.
· In transportation, over 6,700 highway projects have been approved and more than 2,200 are underway. Hundreds of airports across the country have been awarded funds for improvements, and about $1.1 billion in Amtrak improvements are on the way. 
· The Recovery Act is helping families through these tough times with extended Unemployment Insurance, increased Social Security Payments, more food stamp assistance and aid to states through increased Medicaid grants.  

· Recovery Act payments to the states through the Federal Medical Assistance Percentage Program and the State Fiscal Stabilization Fund have helped states keep 135,000 teachers and 5,000 law enforcement officers on the job, allowing states and municipalities to avoid even more drastic cuts in services.  

Besides the spending of stimulus money, another major topic of this hearing will be this Committee’s continued interest in the transparency of Recovery Act spending.  

Since our last hearing, the Office of Management and Budget has released additional guidance regarding the extensive reporting required of recipients of Recovery Act funds. OMB has also given further direction on how recipients will report on jobs created or maintained by the Recovery Act. 

But I don’t think this guidance is enough to enable any interested American to burrow into the nitty-gritty details of spending on Recovery Act projects. 

A final – but critical – challenge we want to deal with today is the federal government’s efforts to prevent Americans from being bilked by scam artists who fraudulently promise government money in return for credit card information. Scams directly related to the stimulus appear to be few so far, but unfortunately tough economic times are always accompanied by scam artists who try to exploit people financially strapped and desperate for cash.  

I welcome all our witnesses today and I look forward to your testimony. Senator Collins.

Introductions:

Today we will hear from Rob Nabors, Deputy Director of the Office of Management and Budget; Jon Leobowitz, the Chairman of the Federal Trade Commisison;  Earl Devaney, the Chairman of the Recovery Accountability and Transparency Board; and Chris Mihm, Managing Director for Strategic Issues at  the Government Accountability Office.   

I welcome all of you to this hearing and Mr. Nabors, we will start with you.
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